
Monday, January 1, 2007: (Mary, Mother of God) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of darkness 
represents the world in its sins before I was born into the 
world.  The Light afterwards represents My coming and the 
release of My saints from their bonds so they could enter 
heaven.  My Light enters each soul and it is either 
accepted or rejected.  The Light shining from My saints is 
how My grace illuminates them so they can be shining lights 
of grace so you can imitate their lives.  They are not only 
models to follow, but they are also intercessors for your 
prayers of petition.  As you start this New Year, be 
especially conscious of the feast days of My saints because 
they are granted even more miracles of grace to those 
asking them for intercession on the feast day of their 
death.  I invite My faithful to call on Me, My saints, and 
My angels for help in your battle against evil, and to help 
you on your path to heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Christian majority is now 
being more vocal about celebrating Christmas instead of the 
politically correct media and shop keepers who did not want 
to offend other religions.  Even now more Christian 
families are displaying Nativity Scenes as a backlash to 
public buildings removing them along with the Ten 
Commandments.  America was founded on religious freedom, so 
restricting God in public schools and buildings is counter 
to your traditions.  If you do not publically witness to My 
Name, then My Father in heaven will not acknowledge you.  
Keep proclaiming My Word in public, even if you are 
persecuted or put down for doing so.  If America turns its 
back on Me, then your blessings will be taken away.  Pray 
for your people to be more loving of Me and each other, and 
you would see less violence and no more wars.” 
 
Tuesday, January 2, 2007: (St. Basil & St. Gregory) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are continuing to set 
records for warm temperatures in the Northeast as your 
beginning winter appears to be like last year.  The ice 
melting in this vision is a sign that you could have more 
problems with icing than with snowfall.  Snow storms have 
been very unusual in various parts of your country, but 
there is more to come.  Continue your emergency 
preparations since these storms have come with little 
warning and devastating results.  Pray for all the people 
that have had to endure power outages, and any damage, as 
well as for future trials.  Your help from any government 
groups will be very little as seen from previous disasters.  
Trust in My help for your needs and you will have nothing 



to fear or worry about.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a crashing 
stone represents the weight of America’s debts that will 
cause a crash in your money system.  Already the dollar is 
losing value relative to other currencies because of your 
high debt levels.  Countries like China that are holding 
dollar denominated debt instruments are losing money.  If 
these countries sell dollars at a rapid rate, it could 
further lower the value of the dollar.  Some of America’s 
budget deficits have been financed by the excess payments 
to Social Security.  But this excess will turn to a deficit 
as your population ages.  If your country cannot sell its 
bonds to institutions or foreign investors, you will need 
to raise interest rates to balance the dollar’s lost value.  
Such a strain on your capital markets could lead to a 
recession and eventually a crash in your money system.  
Most of these deficits come from your wars and deficit 
spending by your government.  These deficits cannot be 
brought under control soon enough to stop this crash, which 
is inevitable.  This financial crash will be another excuse 
for the one world people to take over your government in 
martial law because they hold all of your debts.  This is 
also another reason to be prepared to go to My refuges for 
protection from the ensuing chaos that will result from 
this financial collapse.  Pray for My help at that time for 
both spiritual and physical protection.” 
 
Wednesday, January 3, 2007: (Most Holy Name of Jesus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Kingship of My Infancy is 
well expressed in this vision of the Infant of Prague 
statue.  It is even more reason to celebrate this feast of 
My Holy Name because it is the patron name of your parish.  
The Gospel read today also commemorates My naming on My 
Circumcision, just as the Angel Gabriel had foretold.  I am 
truly Emmanuel in that I am always with you.  There are 
many quotes in the Bible about My Name, such as whenever 
you hear My Name that every knee must bend, and bow your 
head in praise to your Savior.  My Name is also 
acknowledged when you pray over people in My Name.  I told 
My apostles of the power of My Name as they called on Me in 
healing people.  You remember how St. Peter and St. John 
healed the lame beggar in My Name, and they were persecuted 
for using My Name. (Acts 3:1-11) ‘In the name of Jesus 
Christ of Nazareth, arise and walk.’ My Name should only be 
used in prayer and not in vain swearing.  Give praise to My 
Name every day.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of the Warning 



experience with a mini-judgment  is not far off in your 
earthly experience.  This is more pertinent information on 
the importance of understanding the meaning of this  mini-
judgment.  Everyone will experience their life review and 
they will understand where they would be judged if they 
were to die just then.  Some will experience what hell is 
all about; some will experience purgatory, and very few 
will experience heaven.  These people will be shown how 
they will be given a second chance to change their lives in 
preparation for heaven.  Whether they accept Me or not, 
they will know as in Revelation 14:14-20 that My faithful 
will be gathered up as wheat into My barn of heaven.  All 
of those, who reject Me, will be as clusters of grapes that 
will be crushed forever in the winepress of hell.  The 
Warning is a preview of this last judgment and everyone 
will choose their eternal destination by their actions in 
their last visit on earth.  Take this opportunity to follow 
Me and do not give in to the Antichrist and his lies.  Once 
you have made this last decision, there will be no turning 
back because your judgment will be true and final.” 
 
Thursday, January 4, 2007: (Dorothy Geyssens’s funeral 
Mass) 
 Jesus said: “My people, Dorothy is one of My pillars 
of the Church as she was faithful to  Me even to the end.  
Along with being a beautiful and loving person, she was a 
great prayer warrior of faith for all of her family, and 
especially Randy in his illness.  She was always attending 
to everyone’s needs both physical and spiritual.  She is a 
faithful inspiration for everyone to follow.  Now, as I 
call her home to Me, she is sharing in My Great Banquet in 
heaven.  She is joined once again with her husband, Al, as 
all of heaven gives Me praise and sings of My glory.  Even 
your beautiful singing today at the Mass can be joined with 
My choirs of angels.  Even though the family is sad about 
Dorothy’s leaving them, be assured that she is surely in a 
better place where she will continue to pray even harder 
for her family and friends.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have shared your gifts at 
Christmas and you have celebrated the New Year.  Soon after 
the Magi visit and St. John the Baptist baptizes Me in your 
readings, you will begin again the Ordinary Time of the 
year.  I have mentioned that you could leave a Nativity 
Scene up the year round in your prayer room.  You also do 
not remain young for long, and you quickly mature into 
adulthood.  The joy of Christmas is that spark of joy that 



you can store in your heart all year long.  Remember also 
to share your charity with others throughout the whole 
year.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your Congress and the ordinary 
workers are returning to their workplaces.  Your newly 
elected Representatives are being sworn in and they will 
begin their new legislative agenda.  Each year gives new 
hope that America will mend its ways concerning abortions 
and your sexual sins, but many of these things do not 
change because of man’s bad habits.  Pray for a spiritual 
renewal in America, or you will see even more trials to 
test your faith.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your scientists are 
remarking about the warm temperatures that set another 
record high in December and a near record high for the 
year.  Others are suggesting that El Nino will add even 
more warmth to set record highs in 2007.  Weather patterns 
are changing climate all over the world which could cause 
famines in various parts of the world.  There are also some 
major natural disasters that could cause power outages and 
some loss of life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some are already seeing some 
flowers budding in your spring like weather.  This is just 
another out of season occurrence that could affect your 
plants and trees.  Even some of your businesses as fuel 
providers and snow removers are having a hard time making a 
living.  Those, who have promoted controlling pollution, 
are using these warm temperatures as a trend of global 
warming and a cry for change in your energy consumption.  
It is true that man needs to curb his abuses of nature 
which are causing droughts and violent storms.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some of you have remarked that 
there seems to be more people dying recently as your death 
notices are taking up more pages.  It is true that your 
society is aging with more collecting Social Security and 
less young people paying in to support this retirement 
program.  This is why you are noticing more deaths than 
births.  Abortions and having fewer children in your 
families have greatly affected your live birth rates.  If 
it were not for your immigrants, your country would be 
losing population.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, even as the demand for natural 
gas and oil are in lower demand because of warm weather, 
the producers are controlling supplies to keep prices 
higher than normal.  Pumping less oil and charging more for 
natural gas transit are ways that energy producers are 
trying to make more money.  There is difficulty in 



supplying energy supplies when demand is down and prices 
are usually lower.  Pray for these suppliers and your 
consumers to not take unfair advantages of warmer or colder 
weather than usual.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is good to have some new 
resolutions to cut overspending, overeating, and stopping 
other addictions and abuses of your body.  These next few 
weeks will be a test of how sincere you are in keeping 
these resolutions.  Resolutions to better your spiritual 
life will also have to be examined as time moves on.  You 
always have Confession available to cleanse your sins, so 
you should be praying more to help restrain your sinful 
lives.  It is a good practice to take inventory each year 
to check your spiritual progress, and to make adjustments 
where they are needed.” 
 
Friday, January 5, 2007: (St. John Neumann) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you many messages 
about sexual sins in your country because they are rampant, 
and most souls that go to hell are going there because of 
these sins.  You have many fornications from people living 
together without being married.  You have many adulteries 
from spouses that are not faithful to their husbands or 
wives.  You have masturbation from sexually active 
partners.  Homosexual activity is also increasing, and it 
is just as sinful an abomination.  Even married couples are 
sinning in artificial birth control and artificial 
insemination.  Your sinful lifestyles need to change if you 
are ever to come to heaven.  Such improper sexual activity 
can become just as addicting as drugs and drinking.  This 
desire is proper in the procreation of children under the 
marriage bond, but the sinful lust for this pleasure should 
be avoided.  Pray for My help in using your gifts in the 
proper use of the marriage bed.  If you find yourself in 
such mortal sins, now is the time to seek out My 
forgiveness in frequent Confession with your intention to 
avoid these sins in the future.  It is your spiritual 
laziness in not confessing your sins that could lead your 
souls to hell.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, a time of tribulation is 
coming when you will experience an evil in many demons that 
you have never seen before.  On your own you will not be 
able to endure the testing of these demons.  You are seeing 
in the vision a circling machine that travels over water, 
but does not sink.  This is to remind you of the Bible 
reading when I walked on the water and St. Peter came to Me 
on the water.  At first St. Peter had great faith in Me and 



he would walk on the water.  But the violence of the storm 
gave him fear and he began to sink.  I reached out and 
saved him from drowning.  If you have the faith of a 
mustard seed and keep your focus on Me, you also could do 
the impossible as walking on water.  During the 
tribulation, it will be your faith and hope in My power and 
My angels that will protect you from all of the evil ones.  
Because of My grace and power you will walk through the 
evil ones and they will not even see you.  But if you are 
weak in your faith as St. Peter was for a moment, then you 
will face torments from the evil ones.  With your blessed 
sacramentals and calling on Me and My angels, you will have 
nothing to fear.  It is your faith in Me that will save 
you.” 
 
Saturday, January 6, 2007: (Funeral Mass for Mary Burke) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this again is a beautiful and 
loving mother who not only cared for her own children, but 
reached out to all the pregnant mothers not to kill their 
babies.  Her life was filled with many personal struggles, 
but she spent many hours in her defense of the lives of My 
little ones.  All of those, who struggle to protect the 
lives of the unborn, have a special place in My heart.  
Even though the people of America have allowed abortion in 
your Supreme Court Decision, there are many who have 
struggled long to reverse this decision and Mary is one of 
them, and I am grateful for her service.  Continue to love 
one another and to defend life at all stages.” 
On leaving Mary gave a few comments: “I want my family to 
know how much I love them, and I will be praying for your 
support.  I also want to encourage all of my right to life 
warriors to continue your struggle to protect the unborn.  
I will be praying for your work and your efforts to save 
these innocents.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, a new party in the Democrats 
was voted in to control Congress with a mandate to get out 
of Iraq in a reasonable manner.  If the Democrats are not 
able to scale down to leave Iraq, then many will protest 
the war with their feet.  This is really a battle of the 
will of the people over the one world people who want to 
profit from constant wars.  After 3,000 troops have died 
and billions of dollars in debt, there is no closer 
solution than three years ago.  The enthusiasm for foreign 
wars is waning in the name of wars against a false terror 
that has been created.  America should stop your killing in 
wars and abortions, so you can have peace and love.  Pray 
for peace in these endless wars which have not gained 



anything for America.” 
 
Sunday, January 7, 2007: (The Epiphany) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today in Matthew (2:1-12) you 
have read the account of the Magi which is only found in 
Matthew’s Gospel.  They came from the East following a 
miraculous star that led them to find Me and give Me honor 
and glory with their gifts of gold, frankincense and myrrh.  
It was their visiting Herod to find the child that caused 
Herod to later try and kill Me and all the Innocents.  In a 
dream the Magi were warned not to return to Herod, but to 
go another way.  In Luke’s Gospel you have the shepherds 
and angels singing My praises as well as the Magi.  All of 
these accounts give glory to My coming and a promise of 
salvation by My death on the cross.  The Magi are also an 
example to all of My faithful that you too could bring Me 
your gifts of good deeds to others and your own personal 
commitments to following your Lord.  Many worship My 
Infancy even as others worship Me as an adult, but I am the 
same Jesus at any human age.  Continue to spread My Good 
News of salvation in all of your efforts to evangelize 
souls.” 
 
Monday, January 8, 2007: (Baptism of Jesus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, at My Baptism My heavenly 
Father said: (Matt. 3:17) ‘This is My Beloved Son, in whom 
I am well pleased.’ There also was a dove representing the 
Holy Spirit that rested over Me.  This is one of the few 
times when the Blessed Trinity was made manifest to man and 
in the Bible.  This Baptism is mentioned in all four 
Gospels and St. John the Baptist proclaimed: (John 1:29) 
‘Behold, the Lamb of God, who takes away the sin of the 
world!’  Two disciples of St. John followed Me after this 
proclamation.  This also was the beginning of My public 
ministry as I prepared in the desert against Satan and I 
started calling My disciples.  This Baptism of Mine would 
take on a new significance once I sacrificed My life for 
the sins of all of mankind.  Truly I died as a Sacrificial 
Lamb that was unblemished by sin and a worthy sacrifice to 
conquer sin and death.  Now Baptism as a sacrament would 
free all souls of original sin, and this would be an entry 
of that soul into My faithful Church.  Rejoice in My Divine 
Sacrifice that has freed your bonds of sin and has allowed 
My purified faithful to enter the gates of heaven.” 
 
Tuesday, January 9, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, no greater love can a man have 



than to lay down his life for his friends.  You know by 
faith that I am the Son of God, the Second Person of the 
Blessed Trinity.  It is even a mystery to you how God could 
take on a human nature, but all things are possible for Me.  
I love man so much that I took on a human nature so I could 
feel all of your trials and pains of the flesh.  My main 
reason for coming was to offer My life as a worthy 
sacrifice to My Father to atone for all the sins of 
mankind, and to reopen the gates of heaven to those who are 
worthy.  This is why I want My crucifix displayed on your 
altars so you can remember how much I suffered for each of 
you, and you can see how much I love you.  This is also an 
example to you in taking up your own cross out of love for 
Me.  Your soul’s constant desire is to enjoy My Presence in 
My peace, rest and love.  I am with you to the end of time 
in My Holy Eucharist in Adoration and in My tabernacles all 
over the world.  Take time to come and visit the One you 
love the most in this world.  Give praise and thanks to Me 
for My Incarnation, and My death on the cross for you.  I 
humbled Myself to be intimately present to each of you.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, when you look at any building, 
it is the foundation and the proper architecture that keeps 
it standing.  Some tall buildings require many pylons to be 
sunk into the ground depending on how soft the soil is.  
The structure of the building must be able to hold up the 
weight and stress of the materials.  Just as you plan the 
construction of a building, so you must count the costs in 
developing a religious faith.  Faith depends on a true 
belief in God, and an acknowledgment of Me as your Savior 
and Master.  The foundation of your faith starts with 
accepting Me as a God-man with both a human nature and a 
Divine nature.  It is My death and Resurrection that gives 
you hope of life after death, and a promise of salvation 
from all of your sins.  Your soul is immortal and will 
never die as the body dies.  You have been given My 
Commandments of love of God and love of neighbor.  You are 
also blessed to have My sacraments of grace to support your 
soul in this life.  I have even given you My very Self in 
My Eucharist.  It takes much faith to believe in My Real 
Presence in My consecrated Host.  I have gifted Myself to 
all of you in the very institution of My Blessed Sacrament.  
It is these fundamentals of the faith that give every  one 
of My faithful a proper foundation in believing who I am.  
I am the Son of the Living God, and the Second Person of 
the Blessed Trinity.  This was said by St. Peter and I told 
him that it was My Father in heaven who revealed this to 
him.  My faithful have all of My Gospels to read and 



understand who I am, and how I call everyone to follow Me 
in carrying their own cross.  Trust in the gift of faith 
given to you by God than any explanation by man.”  
 
Wednesday, January 10, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen many funerals in 
the last few months and even for President Gerald Ford.  
This black car in the vision indicates another future 
funeral of a major dignitary.  It is hard enough to bear 
the death of your relatives and friends, but it can be even 
a larger loss to your country when you may have to suffer a 
further loss of another major figure.  With every death and 
funeral that you attend, you realize how short life is here 
on earth.  Live every day to the fullest in My service 
because you do not know what day I may call you home to Me.  
Do not waste your time, but keep your soul pure and 
prepared to meet your judgment with frequent Confession.” 
 
Wednesday, January 10, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, your scientists have recently 
talked about some missions returning to the moon and 
possible bases there.  The vehicles approaching the space 
station could be used to stage trips to the moon with 
larger payloads for making bases.  Some means would have to 
be used like the plants to convert your carbon dioxide into 
oxygen for breathing.  Recycling of water also would be 
needed for survival.  Many helpful inventions have come 
from your previous space programs.  Man is constantly 
trying to understand the planets and moons in how they were 
formed, and why the earth is unique to life.  In much of 
man’s research you have not found other life, and you are 
realizing how beautiful My creation of the earth is.  Give 
praise and thanks to Me for all the gifts of life that I 
have bestowed upon mankind.” 
 
Thursday, January 11, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, your President and the one 
world people are about to clash with the American people 
over wars in general.  Because America’s war in Iraq is 
going badly, it has many people against the war that should 
not have been fought in the first place.  Now your 
President wants to increase the number of troops and money 
as well as involving you in another possible war is 
Somalia.  This could be salt in the wounds of losing more 
lives and piling up more debts without the revenue to 
commit to this war.  Congress is already making motions to 
fight this increase, but the one world people will be using 



their influence to support more wars and killing.  If the 
American people cannot get their representatives to stop 
this war, there will be a heavy backlash against this war 
and your President.  The vision of protesters in the 
streets and dark clouds over America are signs of this 
coming struggle.  If this war is allowed to continue, 
America will be marching quicker to bankruptcy and the 
destruction of your military.  Your people are loath to 
spend more taxes on wars that they do not support.  Your 
President is blindly following the direction of the one 
world people when your polls and even the Congress are 
against the war.  My people of America need to pray for 
peace and stop this continuous plan of killing in the name 
of terrorists.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this latest unannounced 
incursion into Somalia could be interpreted as an act of 
war on this country.  After your military attacked Iraq in 
an unprovoked  war, you have set a precedent to attack 
whomever you please.  These war makers are out of control, 
and your Congress only recently is taking a stand.  Your 
Congress should be the only authority to declare war, and 
not the whims of any President or military personnel.  If 
your people do not rein in these constant wars, you will 
meet with your own demise.  Pray for peace and a control 
over these war makers.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the tires on your car need to 
be properly maintained with enough tread and enough air so 
you can drive safely.  Even when you are traveling along 
your spiritual road, you need proper cleansing of your 
soul’s sin in Confession so you can have the grace to avoid 
sin and accomplish My mission for you.  Many souls may know 
how to deal with earthly needs, but they also need to take 
as much care of their soul’s needs.  Come to Me  for the 
forgiveness of your sins and I will give you My abundant 
graces.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, pictures are a snapshot in 
time of the deceased in a more memorable pose or setting.  
You like to have pictures of people as they were alive to 
remember their vibrant personalities.  It is hard to see 
someone die who has been a part of your daily activities.  
But everyone knows, that one day, they will die, even 
though they do not always appear to be prepared for death.  
Take each day as its own gift without expecting to have 
tomorrow and you will always be ready when I call you 
home.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, a picture is tied to a 
particular time, but when you see your reflection in a 
mirror you are seeing a moving, living person that changes 
a little everyday.  As you look at yourself, you can see 
any physical aging signs, or you make your appearance as 
proper as you can.  If you meditate on your spiritual life, 
you can put an imaginary mirror on your soul that exposes 
your current sins on your soul.  You should be just as 
quick to improve your soul’s appearance to Me in Confession 
as you are to cut your hair, shave, or fix your face with 
make-up.  By paying attention to both the soul’s appearance 
and that of your body, you can treat the whole person.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, those, who are called to make 
refuges, are also being called to help provide food for 
those who will come to their place.  This concerns the 
providers to acquire animals, feed, and crops for those who 
will need food.  I will multiply your food and provide 
those things that may be hard to obtain in the tribulation.  
But living as independently as possible will be your first 
steps to survive at My refuges.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many people who have 
various pets as dogs, cats, birds, and other animals who 
are close to them.  These are different lives that you 
befriend and take care of, even as you care for your 
children.  They give comfort to lonely people, and they 
quickly become part of your families.  Even when you will 
be called to My refuges, you can bring your pets along 
because I will care for them also.  All of these animals 
are My creations and I love them also, but not as much as 
My faithful who have spiritual souls made to My Image.” 
 David said: “My dear family, it is so nice to have 
pictures of my sisters on your walls and all of my nieces 
and nephews.  It would also be nice in your prayer room to 
place a picture of all of our relatives with their names, 
so you can appreciate the gift of their lives.  Life is 
short and they may not be with you much longer.  I also had 
a very short life, but it would be nice to have a picture 
of me there with my full name as well because I am a part 
of your family.  Even remember the lost little one in my 
mother’s miscarriage.  I love all of you and I pray for 
your protection.  Remember me as an intercessor for your 
prayers.” 
 
Friday, January 12, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many shrines to My 
Blessed Mother all over the world and this icon from Poland 
in the vision is an example of how My Blessed Mother is 



watching over all of her children.  My Blessed Mother and I 
had no sin, so we are examples of perfection for you to 
imitate.  I came to forgive the sins of everyone because 
this vision of water represents how many souls are drowning 
in their sins.  Even in today’s Gospel the people of My 
time could not believe that I could forgive sins, or later 
even accept that I was the Son of God.  They saw Me cast 
out demons and heal the paralyzed man, but still they did 
not question where this power came from.  In today’s world 
man is so addicted to sin, that he is too proud or confused 
to even admit that he has sinned against Me in My 
Commandments.  See this water as a new laver of your sins 
as in Baptism, which is renewed in Confession.  Admit that 
you are a sinner and are in need of spiritual healing.  
Come to Me as a great Healer of souls, as well as the body.  
When I healed, I healed the whole person, both body and 
soul.  That is why I said to the paralyzed man: ‘Your sins 
are forgiven.’” 
 
Saturday, January 13, 2007: (St. Hillary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel is focused on 
the call of Levi, or Matthew, who was a tax collector.  In 
My day tax collectors were looked down on as almost 
traitors to collect the Roman’s taxes.  Even some 
considered them as sinners.  My mission is to forgive the 
sins of all mankind and to comfort all sinners.  I am a 
great spiritual healer of souls for those seeking My 
forgiveness.  So when I was invited to his house, I was 
among the sinners that I came to heal.  This vision of a 
nun and a man dressed in a suit is all about how I call 
everyone to a certain vocation in life.  Some are called to 
the married life, some are called to the religious life, 
and others are called to the single life.  Each person has 
been blessed with various talents which that person has the 
responsibility to use and not waste.  I have a mission plan 
for each soul and you should discern with My help how best 
to serve Me.  Reach out to show your love for Me and your 
neighbor in your daily consecration and prayers.  Keep your 
souls pure as you did today by Confession of your sins to 
Me in the priest in the confessional.  By keeping your 
focus on Me in faith, I will bless you with all that you 
need in this life.  Help your children also to have faith 
in Me and direct them toward heaven in all of their 
actions.” 
 St. Patrick said: “I was happy to join with you in 
praying the rosary.  You are praying the Irish rosary with 
the shamrocks on each bead and Ireland is your family’s 



heritage.  Your prayer intentions are very noble, and I 
presented them to Jesus as your intercessor.  You have been 
given messages to pray to the saints on their feast days 
for special blessings.  So remember me on my feast day for 
your special intercessions.  All of you were praying very 
sincerely on your own rosaries.  Remember also that each 
rosary has its own special blessings for the person that 
prays on it.  The more you pray on your rosary, there are 
more blessings even in the physical appearance of your 
rosary.  You have even seen color changes in special places 
of blessing, and at special times.  Remember to keep your 
blessed sacramentals on your person for protection from the 
evil ones.” 
 
Sunday, January 14, 2007: (Marriage Feast at Cana) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have instituted the 
sacrament of Matrimony for marriage of a man and a woman, 
even as I created Adam and Eve as the first parents.  This 
is a sacred union to provide children in a loving 
environment.  I am love itself, and love between a man and 
a woman is the model of love that I give you in My love for 
My Church as a bride.  Even in Scripture I speak of 
bringing My faithful to heaven as celebrating a great 
Banquet with Me.  In your society there is much violation 
of My Commandments in not living in marriage.  Fornication 
and adultery are outside of marriage and mortal sins 
against the Sixth Commandment.  It is most proper to live 
in marriage where love can occur in the purity of the 
marriage bed.  Same sex marriages or unions are also abuses 
of the proper union of a man and a woman, and are also 
mortal sins.  Live according to My Commandments of love and 
be faithful to your spouses.  Love one another as I love 
you, but the marriage union can only be performed under the 
sacrament of Matrimony.” 
 
Monday, January 15, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you before that 
you would see more ice storms from your unusual warm winter 
that puts cold and warm rain together.  The storm patterns 
are continuing to come down from the North into your 
Western states giving them colder than usual temperatures.  
Then they swing up toward the Northeast  with cold and warm 
rain from the South.  This latest ice storm has been 
widespread from your Central states up into the Northeast, 
and it has caused a considerable amount of deaths and 
damage.  I also told you recently that each one of these 
natural disasters will chip away at your economy causing 



America additive losses with each storm.  Cold, ice, and 
fires continue to afflict America, even as you will soon be 
having the anniversary of your approval of abortion in your 
country by your Supreme Court on January 22nd.  Some of 
these storms have an element of punishment for killing My 
babies.  Struggle to stop abortions in your country and 
your blessings could return for your obedience to My laws.” 
 
Tuesday, January 16, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, after your ice storm, now the 
cold and snow will be setting in as you would expect in 
winter for the North.  Some people have had to suffer power 
outages which is one reason why I have told you to have 
some extra food and fuel alternatives on hand.  There may 
be people around you that need your help either with ice or 
snow removal.  You may even have to help them share your 
warm home and extra food.  When natural disasters occur, it 
is a time for charity and helping those in need.  More help 
will come from your neighbors and relatives than other 
sources.  The more you help others, the more treasure  you 
will have stored up in heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, as you are witnessing the 
effects of this latest storm in the winter, think of how 
you could also be affected by winter at your refuge.  
Refuges in colder areas will have to have stored food and 
plenty of fuel to keep warm during the winter.  Even as you 
see people with power outages, it would be wise also to 
have alternate fuels and food on hand.  Oil for your lamps 
would help for light and some warmth.  Batteries for your 
lights would last for short times.  Generators require some 
kind of gas or liquid fuels and an access to more.  When 
there is a need for more fuel or food at My refuges, I will 
multiply what you have to eat and your fuel to keep warm.  
Trust in Me for your protection and providing for your 
needs.” 
 
Wednesday, January 17, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of falling into a 
sewer is not just about physical filth, but it relates to 
how souls fall into serious sin.  Many of you would try 
hard not to fall into a stinky sewer, and you would avoid 
it because of the bad smell.  Even if you did fall into a 
sewer, you would be quick to wash your clothes and take a 
shower.  Sins of the flesh and abusive comforts should also 
be seen as smelling of the filth of sin, and should be 
equally repulsive for your souls.  The body has a desire 
for pleasures and comforts, and you have a constant battle 



between what is desired by the soul and by the body.  The 
carnal desires of the flesh do not appear as repulsive as 
the avoidance of a stinky sewer.  But to the soul guided by 
a proper conscience, the sins of the flesh are equally 
filthy and need to be avoided.  Restraining the body 
requires faith and grace to keep the soul pure.  When you 
fall into sin, it is part of your human weakness, but I 
have given you My sacrament of Reconciliation to have your 
sins forgiven and My graces restored.  It is working on 
your spiritual perfection that is your life long struggle 
with My help that can gain you sainthood.  This means that 
you will have to give up any bad habits and all of your 
earthly desires in order to enter into heaven.  The less 
you struggle here, the more time in purgatory you will need 
to purify these faults.  Your goal should be to love and 
please Me without sin so you can have eternal life with Me 
in heaven.  The more you can deny yourself and detach 
yourself from worldly things,  the closer you will come to 
your desired perfection.  Strive to enter heaven through 
the narrow gate and you will find eternal love with Me for 
your soul.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, the number of deaths from this 
latest storm continues to mount as the ice on the trees is 
slow to melt.  Many accidents on the roads have killed 
people, as well as from the cold where power outages 
occurred.  These ice storms are becoming more frequent and 
widespread than in previous years.  It is not easy to make 
repairs on electrical lines while the ice remains on the 
lines and on the trees.  Many areas were fortunate that the 
tree damage was not so severe.  Ice storms are usually 
rare, but storms dwelling for longer times than normal are 
causing them to occur.  Many of these long standing weather 
patterns could be manipulated by man’s weather machines.  
Pray for a change in the weather patterns so there could be 
less damaging storms without so much ice.”  
 
Thursday, January 18, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, your spiritual life is very 
important to keep in focus during life because your 
physical life on earth is very short until you are facing 
Me at your judgment.  You spend some years in school; more 
years during your working years, some years in retirement, 
and then some health problems until your death.  Some 
people do not even have preparation time to die when they 
die younger in accidents, or heart attacks.  Instead of 
putting off getting your soul ready for judgment, you 
should not even depend on having tomorrow, but be prepared 



to die today.  This means going to frequent Confession at 
least monthly, and having a daily prayer life.  You do not 
want to be a stranger to Me when you come to Me in judgment 
because I will not know you, and you could be thrown into 
hell.  Better to show Me your love, and that for your 
neighbor if you want to have a love relationship with Me on 
your path to heaven.  If you want to come to heaven, you 
must serve Me out of love and follow My Commandments.  You 
are here on a mission for Me and not just to do what you 
want.  Keep your focus on Me in all of your actions, and 
you will not be found wanting when I call you home to Me.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the one world people are 
secretly organizing a new North American union structured 
around NAFTA, the new Amero currency, inter-country 
highways, and eventually a new constitution involving 
Mexico, the U.S. and Canada, modeled after the European 
Union with no mention of God.  Anyone seeking to find out 
the details of this union are being kept in the dark.  
America’s sovereignty is at stake as these people are going 
forward without any consent of your people.  This is how 
confident the one world people are that they can move ahead 
with their globalization plans despite the people’s 
concern.  Pray for My protection against these globalists 
who want to confiscate all of your money and all of your 
freedoms.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many scientists and 
activists who are trying to get the industrial countries to 
cut back on burning fossil fuels which are increasing 
greenhouse gases.  I have told you before that man by his 
pollution is upsetting the balance of nature as seen in the 
melting icecaps and the rising sea.  Already your weather 
is changing and more droughts are appearing all over the 
world.  Pray for your countries to take responsible steps 
to help control your energy burning pollution.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your government weapon 
contractors are constantly developing new and deadlier 
weapons for a large price.  They try out their new weapons 
in the latest wars to test their effectiveness.  They even 
sell their weapons to other countries to make more money.  
See that your defense-industrial complex stands to profit 
from more wars and more weapons sales.  This is part of the 
reason why the one world people encourage constant long 
drawn out wars to make more money.  Pray to have these wars 
stopped, even if it requires restricting these new weapons 
sales.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, some information is getting 
out how the rich leaders of industry are getting overpaid 
by their own manipulation, while the workers are not 
getting much of a raise.  Even some good paying jobs are 
being eliminated or sent overseas so that your stockholders 
and officers can make more money.  The injustice of how 
these profits are being shared is what these greedy people 
will have to account for at their judgment.  In the end I 
will triumph even over all of the greedy one world people 
who will one day line the bottom of hell.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the coming tribulation, the 
evil ones will display their means of killing all objectors 
to their new world order.  They will use public Guillotine 
killings and other terrible abuses to frighten the people 
into submission to their will.  My faithful need to defy 
these evil ones and stay true to your faith in Me, even if 
they threaten to kill you.  Refuse to take any chips in 
your body that they will use to try and control your mind.  
At the appointed hour of martial law or the declaration of 
the Antichrist, call on Me and I will have your guardian 
angels lead you to the nearest refuge of protection.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the truth, that all 
conceptions lead to human life, has been fought against by 
abortionists with all manner of false names and lies to try 
and claim that they are not killing babies.  Ultrasound and 
microscopic cameras have shown how human these unborn 
babies are for all to see.  As you approach the anniversary 
of your Supreme Court Decision that legalized abortion, 
many can voice their opinion to repeal this decision.  
There is financial gain for the doctors, but a loss of life 
and future talent for your country.  Stop defying My plans 
for these innocent babies when you continue to murder them 
in the womb.  Pray for the stoppage of your abortions 
before My wrath could destroy your country.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, in order for the Antichrist 
to come to power, all of your armies need to be neutralized 
in a great World War.  Once the Antichrist takes over, 
there will be an evil so great that you have never seen.  
Only by the grace of My protection will My faithful be able 
to save their souls at My refuges.  At the end of the 
Antichrist’s reign there will be a Battle of Armageddon 
that will place My angels and good people against the evil 
men and the demons of hell, and the evil ones will be cast 
into hell. (Rev. 19:19-21) 
Have trust and faith in My power when I will come to 
vanquish all evil in this world.” 
 



Friday, January 19, 2007:
 Jesus said:  “My people, this vision of an ongoing 
stream of water represents the constant flow of My graces 
that I send upon those requesting them.  Rivers and streams 
seem to flow endlessly as they are fed with frequent 
precipitation.  When you receive My sacraments as 
Reconciliation and Holy Communion, you receive graces that 
heal your sins and strengthen you against any temptations 
of the devil.  When you commit mortal sins, you stop this 
flow of grace as if you were to make a dam in the river.  
With Confession this dam can be taken away, and My 
spiritual life-giving graces can be restored.  While you 
are in serious sin, you are more vulnerable to more sins 
which is how sinful habits can be reinforced.  My graces of 
Confession can help you break sinful habits if you have a 
firm amendment not to commit the same sins again.  Be 
thankful that you can tap into My constant flow of graces, 
and keep your soul pure and open to receive them.  If you 
go to daily Mass and Communion, you can even increase this 
flow of graces.  Continue to use My opportunities of grace 
to nourish your soul because grace to the soul is like your 
oxygen fresh blood is to the body.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many archaeologists enjoy 
searching for artifacts of old civilizations.  Many 
Christian churches were built over sacred grounds of many 
years ago.  Even many saints were found buried deep under 
these churches as under the Vatican.  This vision also 
leads into a cave where the Early Christians hid from their 
Roman persecutors.  This flashback to the old days of 
persecution is a sign of how another era of Christian 
persecution is about to start all over again.  I have told 
you that My refuges would be found at the place of My 
Blessed Mother’s apparition sites, places of holy ground as 
monasteries, and also in caves as seen in this vision.  My 
angels will protect you and provide food and water for your 
survival.  Trust in My help and protection for your souls 
and your bodies.  Even if you die as a martyr for your 
faith in Me, I will bring you to heaven as your reward.  
The time of tribulation will be brief for the sake of My 
elect.” 
 
Saturday, January 20, 2007: (St. Sebastian) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am your God and Master 
present in every consecrated Host of My Blessed Sacrament.  
When you come to adore Me or receive Me in Holy Communion, 
I am ever close to you in My Real Presence.   This vision 
at Adoration of My consecrated Host shows you how I pour 



out My graces of love on all of those who take that extra 
time to visit Me.  When you are before Me, you receive My 
love, peace, and rest that calms your soul.  At times I 
even have asked you to remove your shoes because you are on 
holy ground.  Give Me reverence and honor every time you 
are in front of My tabernacle by genuflecting to My glory.  
Everything, that you do for Me, is for My greater glory.  
When you have this great love for Me, nothing of this world 
can come between us.  Even if you are persecuted for your 
faith, even death cannot thwart you from believing in Me.   
The worldly people cannot understand your faith that is so 
strong that even death threats will not stop you from 
praising Me.  Belief in Me may be foolishness to the 
worldly, but non-belief in Me is the most foolishness for 
those who care not for their eternal souls.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is all about what 
it will be like on the day of the Warning.  I showed you a 
large house in the middle of the day, yet there was 
darkness all around the house from an eclipse of the sun.  
The Light, that you are seeing in the vision, is your 
vision of Me as I call each soul to Me through a tunnel in 
an out of body experience.  It is at this time that I will 
show everyone at the same time their own individual life 
review.  You will see your actions and how they affected 
others both for the good and the bad.  You will also see 
your sins of omission in how you could have been spending 
your time better in helping people in need.  In your own 
experience you saw how you wasted so much time on the 
computer in search of your own satisfaction without caring 
more for being with your family.  Everyone will witness 
their own misgivings and bad deeds in violating My laws.  
That is why many will be lamenting the guilt of their sins, 
and they will be anxious to confess their sins in 
Confession, as well as asking My pardon and that of people 
that you offended.  This experience will be a great mercy 
on all souls, especially those in deep sin that will see 
what hell and purgatory are all about.  The experience of 
the severity of these punishments will wake up many souls 
to desire to change their lives once they return to their 
bodies.  If you are not frightened from the eclipse of the 
sun and the comet, you may be frightened in seeing your 
sins or your current impending judgment if you do not 
change your ways.  Prepare for the day of the Warning by 
purifying your soul with frequent Confession and daily 
prayer.  Be ready to help evangelize  souls while they are 
seeking to remove the guilt of their sins.” 
 



Sunday, January 21, 2007:  
 (Luke 4:14-21) Jesus said: “My son, when you hear this 
passage about My mission being fulfilled in front of My 
hometown people, you have a shared experience in how people 
have a hard time believing a prophet from their own town.  
My mission was especially hard because the people were 
being asked to believe that I was the Messiah sent from 
God.  Your mission is also difficult because you are being 
asked to prepare the people for the end days when I will 
come again.  I showed the people later the wisdom of My 
words and many healings that confirmed that I was a 
prophet.  But being the Messiah and the Son of God was too 
much for My people to accept, and that is why they tried to 
kill Me.  It was not My hour so I walked through their 
midst.  You have seen the prophecy of My words come true in 
your messages, and you have witnessed some healings through 
My Name.  You have been called to warn the people of their 
coming Warning experience, the natural disasters, and 
famines.  Even the coming division in My Church has been 
difficult to accept by My clergy.  The messages of warning 
of the coming Antichrist and to avoid taking chips in the 
body were scoffed at in the beginning, but now the people 
are seeing the reality of these messages being fulfilled.  
The Scriptures were fulfilled in the hearing of My people 
as I started My mission.  Now the messages that I gave you 
are being fulfilled as well.  Even the Scriptures of 
Revelation are being fulfilled as you are entering the end 
times in the signs that are all around you.  Go therefore, 
and preach My Good News so that souls can be saved by your 
good works.” 
 
Monday, January 22, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people,  man is a builder of many 
things on this earth.  Your largest concern is building 
houses or apartments for living places.  You build many 
skyscrapers for offices, chemical buildings and other 
structures for workplaces, as well as roads and bridges to 
get to your workplaces.  Another major industry is building 
cars, trucks, buses, and airplanes.  Even as you are 
industrious with your hands, you also should be thinking of 
building love relationships with Me and your neighbors.  
There are various reasons that people do things.  Some do 
them just for themselves, financial gain, or out of love to 
serve Me.  When you do things out of love to help people, 
you are actually building up a treasure in heaven, or 
building up the faithful in evangelization.  When you work 
to save souls, this is the most rewarding work that you 



could do because you help your own soul, and those souls 
that you could save from hell.  Even your daily prayers are 
helpful to the ones that you are praying for whether on 
earth or in purgatory.  So there are many things that you 
could busy your hands with, but the spirit based things 
will do more for your spiritual life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, because of your abortions and 
birth control practices, your population is at a standstill 
and you are being out populated by immigrants.  It is also 
because of your abortions that you are calling down My 
punishment upon you.  It is your use of artificial birth 
control devices, pills,sterilizations, and artificial 
inseminations that have brought on your abortions.  Your 
society is very pleasure oriented, and it does not want to 
follow My laws when it interferes with your pleasures.  My 
Church accepts Natural Family Planning methods, but 
anything that blocks the possibility of conception is 
considered a mortal sin against the use of your gifts for 
procreation of children.  This sin is not to be ignored for 
convenience, but you need to confess it in Confession so 
you can receive Holy Communion without a sacrilege.  This 
natural desire for relations is good in itself for having 
children, but it should not be abused just for pleasure and 
convenience.  By demeaning life in the womb, some have 
justified abortions as removing accidental pregnancies.  
Life is precious at all of its stages, and abortion and 
euthanasia are abominations in My sight.  You have no right 
to take these lives, and such defenseless life needs to be 
protected by your laws.  When your legal system allows such 
killing, then your country is asking for its own 
destruction.  Work to encourage mothers to have their 
babies, and vote to repeal laws or decisions against life.” 
 
Tuesday, January 23, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you in previous 
messages that all of heaven is watching your every action.  
This vision of God the Father looking down on your sins in 
America is a little more ominous.  Anyone could see all of 
the killing going on in your wars, your abortions, 
euthanasia, and killings in connection with your drugs.  
There are many sexual sins and making of pornographic 
movies that are occasions of sin for some.  There are many 
sins of over drinking, drugs, gambling to excess, and other 
addictions.  When God the Father is so offended by your 
sins, it raises His wrath for justice.  It is only by His 
mercy that worse things have not befallen you.  I am 
calling out to America that your cup of sin is overflowing, 



and there will be punishment coming forth for your 
country’s blatant sins.  Pray much for God’s mercy and 
change your sinful lifestyles.  You have offended Us most 
by your abortions and constant wars only for the rich to 
gain money.  The coming tribulation will be a punishment, 
as your possessions and freedoms will soon be taken away.  
You will be dominated by the ruthless ways of the 
Antichrist and the one world people.  Pray much for the 
protection of your souls because you are about to witness 
an evil that you have yet to see.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, from trees you have generated 
many paper products that you use in your everyday life.  
You see newspapers and magazines made from wood pulp.  You 
are even using paper to write these messages down.  You use 
paper in the bathroom and the kitchen for various uses.  
Paper bags are used in your waste disposal.  This is just 
one general use of the wood from trees.  The wood of My 
cross is another use that leads to an expression of Me as 
‘The Tree of Life’.  It was My death on the cross that 
gives everyone eternal life for their souls.  In the Garden 
of Eden I gave the ‘Tree of Life’ as a fruit for Adam and 
Eve to live forever in the flesh.  But because of their 
sin, they were cast out of the garden, and their bodies 
became liable to aging and death.  I have restored eternal 
life to all of mankind by offering My life as a Divine 
Sacrifice for all the sins of everyone.  Your souls are now 
open to life in My grace and eternal life in My Eucharist.  
Unless you eat My Body and drink My Blood, you cannot have 
eternal life in you.  I offer you life in heaven or the 
curse of death in the soul in hell.  Choose life, 
therefore, which I offer you freely to take for yourself.”  
 
Wednesday, January 24, 2007: (St. Francis de Sales) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel of the sower 
and the seed is a reality check for every soul.  When you 
understand that the seed represents My Word, then you can 
compare yourselves to one of the mentioned places where the 
seed fell.  Are you the one who hears My Word on rocky soil 
and then falls away?  Are you the one who hears My Word and 
is choked, as with the thorns, by the cares of this world?  
Or if you do respond in the good soil to My Word, is your 
response lukewarm as the thirtyfold, or is it very strong 
as the hundredfold?  See where you are in your life, and 
choose to improve your response to the hundredfold.  My 
apostles and My faithful of today have had the grace to 
read and understand the meanings of My parables.  If in 
fact you have had this understanding, all the more reason 



that you should reach out to help people in physical need, 
and evangelize those in spiritual need.  Even My prophets 
and messengers of today are being given gifts of 
understanding visions and warnings to assist My people in 
their daily struggles, as well as preparing them for the 
coming tribulation.  Take time to read My Word in the 
Scriptures, and with prayer and discernment choose to 
follow Me in My service to help those souls around you on 
their path to heaven.” 
 
Wednesday, January 24, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, America consumes about 25% of 
the world’s available energy supplies in oil, natural gas, 
and coal.  Much of your electricity producing plants and 
your vehicles consume the most fuels.  Heating your homes 
in winter is another big fuel need.  A good portion of your 
standard of living comes from the energy that you consume.  
As the cost of fuels are increasing, now you are looking 
for more fuel efficient vehicles, power plants, and home 
heaters.  Even alternate fuels to oil products are in 
demand to cut down your oil dependance on foreign 
countries.  For many years you have developed more 
conveniences to lighten your work, but these new devices 
require more electricity.  You also are more dependent on 
electricity and more vulnerable to power outages.  A 
constant review of your energy plans should be ongoing for 
conservation and better fuel efficient products.  This will 
become more of an issue as you try to cut back on 
greenhouse gas emissions.  America and other countries will 
need to accommodate less pollution with as little a 
restraint as possible on your economy.  Struggle to keep 
the balance of nature from being so abused, or your quality 
of life on earth will continue to deteriorate.” 
 
Thursday, January 25, 2007: (Conversion of St. Paul) 
 Jesus said: “My people, at times you have to clean 
your house of old papers and things that are no longer 
useful, and are cluttering up your house.  There are also 
other things that you need to do to clean up your life, and 
that involves things that you place before Me.  Desiring 
things or pass times more than your focus on Me can become 
idols in your life, and these things should be put out of 
your life or minimized in your cares.  I should be first in 
your life as prayers and time for worship, instead of your 
earthly things.  Your biggest pleasure should be loving Me 
and your neighbor, instead of a constant desire for 
entertainment and vacations.  All things in life are good 



in themselves, but when they become an obsession for you, 
then your desires of these things are excessive, and they 
need to be curbed or limited.  Continue to have your focus 
fixed on Me, and do not let anything else control your mind 
as something addictive.  When you keep everything in 
balance and in proper perspective, then a life of loving Me 
and your neighbor will be such a joy.”  
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the summer time you enjoy 
some entertainment with water rides, and in winter time you 
enjoy rides on snow and ice skating.  Spending some time in 
proper entertainment can give you a break from the everyday 
stress in the work place.  Spending some time with Me in 
prayer and before My Blessed Sacrament can also give you a 
rest for your soul that you cannot find elsewhere.  Look 
for your joy in spiritual things more than in earthly 
things.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, at times you see algae growth 
on stone and the north sides of trees and roofs where the 
sun does not shine much.  With enough moisture there are 
many green grasses and green algae growths.  This is 
another sign of aging as you see spider webs as well where 
an area is not kept clean.  Your souls also can accumulate 
many sins if you do not keep it cleansed with frequent 
Confession.  This spiritual untidiness comes from being 
spiritually lazy in getting to Confession.  Keep strong in 
your faith and follow My Commandments with vigilance.”  
  Jesus said: “My people, a combination of dry brush 
and strong winds have brought much fire to the homes in 
California.  Between mud slides,  fires, and earthquakes, 
there are some dangerous places to live in California.  At 
times these movie stars are involved in making ‘R’ movies 
and pornographic movies.  It is a small punishment to lose 
their expensive homes, but there is a bit of justice in 
these natural disasters.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some of your people are 
advocating sending even more troops into a bad war in Iraq.  
After spending several years at war in Iraq, there does not 
seem to be any closer solution to the insurgent activity.  
These long drawn out wars only cause large tax burdens and 
lost lives without much to show for all of this pain.  Your 
military strategy should be better thought out before you 
go to war.  Pray for peace in the Mid East to stop the 
current carnage.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen some important 
walls built in history in China, Berlin, Israel, and now 
even along America’s southern border.  Some walls did not 



last long, nor were they effective in keeping people out.  
There are political motives in trying to separate various 
peoples.  Instead of trying to make compromises, some want 
to force their wills on others.  It is love of neighbor 
that should be sought out between neighboring nations 
rather than divisive walls.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, it is difficult for soldiers 
to fight in an unpopular war.  It is also difficult not to 
support your troops once they are committed to a war.  This 
is why people are torn between supporting the war in Iraq 
and protecting the troops fighting there.  War is not easy 
to fight anywhere, but it is even harder to define without 
battle lines and knowing who the combatants are.  Your 
Congress is finally making motions to get out of this war 
that has not really accomplished much.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is a lot of stress and 
misery among the people of your world.  Many of the poor 
and needy are not finding enough help or jobs to better 
themselves in their basic needs.  Instead of wasting so 
much money on wars and needless riches, there should be 
more focus on helping the poor with enough food to eat.  
Wars create more refuges, but food aid can help the hungry 
survive.  Work in whatever way that you can to provide food 
for those who are starving.” 
 
Friday, January 26, 2007: (St. Timothy and St. Titus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I want My faithful to protect 
your eyes and your children from watching dirty and violent 
movies at the theater and on television.  Pornography is 
rampant in movies and magazines, as well as on the 
internet.  It also can be very addicting once you start 
even viewing suggestive movies that could lead to worse 
movies.  Even some television channels are revealing too 
much sexual sin that could influence weak minds to follow.  
Remember that you have human weaknesses, so do not let the 
devil lead you into occasions of sin that could lead you to 
worse addictions of pornography.  Keep these movies on sex, 
violence, and witchcraft out of your house, and guard your 
children from watching this dirt as well.  Focus on My love 
and love for your neighbor, and do not be tempted, or 
intimidated by Hollywood’s trash.  These movie makers and 
actors will face My punishment for their crimes on others.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this view of a comet coming so 
close to the earth is a sign of the day of the Warning.  
The comet will be so large and so close that debris will be 
falling from the sky, and the head of the comet will be as 
bright as another sun.  Some people will be frightened to 



death by this very event.  Because this comet will come so 
close to the earth, its trajectory will be changed 
slightly, and this comet will return as My Comet of 
Chastisement that will destroy the evil ones.  The Warning 
will be My mercy on every soul where people will either 
accept Me or reject Me.  Those, who see their judgment to 
purgatory or hell, will see where they will go if they do 
not change their lives.  Some will change and be saved, 
while others will continue their desires for this world’s 
things.  Only those, who accept Me, will join Me in My Era 
of Peace and then heaven.  Because of man’s destruction of 
nature, I will have to renew the earth to its former 
beauty, and then I will bring about My Era of Peace.  You 
will then see a new heavens and a new earth.” 
 
Saturday, January 27, 2007: (St. Angela Merici) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision starts out very 
innocently as two doors to a church.  But as the scene 
unfolds to a larger picture, this church appears to be at 
the entrance to a cave at the foot of a mountain.  This 
vision is a representation of the underground Church that 
will be necessary for hiding in the coming persecution of 
the tribulation.  My faithful remnant will become this 
underground Church much like the Early Christians hid in 
the catacombs from their persecutors in the Romans.  This 
is also another sign of a split in My Church away from the 
schismatic church.  This schismatic church will be teaching 
New Age principles which is a sign to leave these churches, 
for they will no longer obey Me, but will obey their own 
earthly gods.  The one world people in the masons will 
control this false church and they will eventually accept 
the Antichrist and worship him.  My faithful will have to 
go underground to avoid being killed or martyred for their 
true faith in Me.  The faithful remnant will be My true 
Church that will not allow the gates of hell to prevail 
against it.  I told you that you would see an evil in the 
tribulation that you have yet to see.  But do not be 
fearful, for My angels of protection will guard your souls 
from the evil ones, and the angels will lead you eventually 
to My refuges.  Some will be martyred, but the rest will be 
cared for at My refuges.  Have faith and patience for a 
short time before I will come and vanquish all of these 
evil ones and Satan worshipers.  I will cast the evil ones 
and demons into hell, and I will renew the earth for My new 
Era of Peace.  Rejoice that My faithful will all be 
rewarded in this time of My victory.”    
 



Sunday, January 28, 2007: (1 Cor 13:1-13) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know of the virtues of 
faith, hope, and charity, but the greatest of these is 
charity.  Many people interchange the words charity and 
love, but your society today has twisted the true meaning 
of ‘love’ for your own uses.  True charity is a selfless 
love and not just thoughts of selfish pleasure.  Even in a 
marriage the spouses should be willing to do things for 
each other out of love, and not just for what they could 
gain in return.  When someone wishes to donate money or 
their time to another, it should also be given freely 
without thinking of getting repaid, or for a tax write-off.  
Even as you do things out of love for people, you are also 
doing it out of love for Me.  Sometimes you need to think a 
little of your motive for doing things.  The more you do 
things for others without a gain for yourself, the truer 
that love or charity really is.  In the same way in your 
spiritual life with Me, the more you follow My Commandments 
out of love for Me instead of the fear of punishment, the 
truer your love is for Me.  That is why your desire to come 
to Me in heaven out of love is much more important to Me, 
than just trying to avoid hell.  When you truly love 
someone, you love them for who they are with all of their 
imperfections.  But loving Me, who is perfect and all-
loving, means letting your soul go free to be forever with 
its Master.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are continuing to see ice 
storms and power outages as your temperatures have been 
going up and down.  This fair amount of ice on this cart in 
the vision is also a sign of the severity of the ice levels 
in various parts of your country.  In past years it was a 
rarity to have a power outage from an ice storm, but now 
you are seeing several outages every year.  Again this 
means that you should have enough supplies of food and fuel 
to endure a few weeks without electricity.  You have many 
natural disasters affecting many people, and they will 
continue to test your patience and your economy.  Pray that 
all the victims of your storms will find help to get back 
on their feet financially.  Pray also for their souls that 
they will see only true rest can be found in Me.”  
 
Monday, January 29, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, sometimes you are overwhelmed 
by events in your life, just as in this vision when you 
have to plow out from heavy snowfalls.  Do not be 
discouraged or despair because you can deal with everything 
in its own time, if you have confidence that I can do the 



impossible.  Every time that you embark on a new project or 
a difficult task, call on Me in prayer, and you will find 
things go much smoother with My help than only your own 
thought.  Many people do not reach their full potential in 
this life because they have less confidence in Me and 
themselves.  The more you reach out to Me for help, the 
more you will be able to accomplish for My greater glory.  
Remember also to give Me all of the credit for your success 
without being prideful of your works.  You are here to love 
Me and serve Me in bringing your soul to Me, as well as any 
other souls that you can encourage to convert with My 
grace.  Live every day trusting in My power and nothing 
will overwhelm you beyond the grace that I give you to 
endure events in your life.”  
 Jesus said:  “My people, in today’s Gospel you saw how 
I cast out a legion of demons from the man among the tombs.  
There are many demons attacking My Eucharist in My 
tabernacles by any means that they can, because they know 
who I am, even in My consecrated Hosts.  Already My 
tabernacles have been placed on side altars, back rooms, 
and even out of My churches completely.  I mentioned in a 
previous message how you will be fortunate to even find Me 
in My tabernacles.  One church that you visited did not 
even have a tabernacle.  Another attack is to close My 
churches so the people would lose the graces of My 
sacraments and again My tabernacles would be gone.  An even 
more insidious attack against My Eucharist is for the 
demons to get sinners not to come to Confession, so these 
sinners would commit sacrileges in receiving Holy 
Communion.  My people need to remember that Holy Communion 
is My very Body and Blood, and you can only receive Me in 
the state of grace without mortal sin, or you commit 
another sin of sacrilege against Me.  Just as the demons 
recognized Me before them, so My people should recognize My 
very Presence in the consecrated Host, and give Me 
reverence by bowing and genuflecting.  I am always waiting 
to comfort you when you visit My Blessed Sacrament, so come 
to Me in your needs and I will give you My love and My 
rest.” 
 
Tuesday, January 30, 2007:
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of the Sea of 
Galilee is the scene of many passages in the Bible, even as 
the  start of today’s Gospel showed it.  But the picture of 
the fish has become symbolic for many Christians.  I 
performed many miracles for My apostles in catching fish 
when I called My apostles, and even after I resurrected.  



Fish were also multiplied when I miraculously fed the five 
thousand and the four thousand.  Even more importantly 
catching fish was even more symbolic when I told My 
apostles that instead of catching fish, they would be 
catching men or souls. (Matt. 4:18-19) ‘As He was walking 
by the Sea of Galilee, He saw two brothers, Simon, who is 
called Peter, and his brother Andrew, casting a net into 
the sea (for they were fishermen).  And He said to 
them,’Come, follow Me, and I will make you fishers of men.’ 
I was calling My disciples and I trained them to be 
evangelists in preaching My Good News of the Kingdom of God 
that is at hand.  They also preached about My death and 
Resurrection that is the salvation of all mankind from 
their sins.  One of the hardest teachings that My apostles 
needed to accept is how I give everyone My true Body and 
Blood to them in the breaking of the bread in the bread and 
wine at the Mass.  I died and was resurrected to heaven, 
but I have left you My very Presence in Holy Communion.  In 
My sacraments, that I instituted, I have given you all the 
graces that you will need in life.  I am still calling 
priests and religious to serve Me and to lead My people.  I 
am also calling out to everyone to come to Me in faith and 
believe in My Good News of salvation.  I also want My 
faithful to be evangelists in spreading My Word so many 
could be converted even as fishermen collect the fish.” 
 (John Hogan’s funeral Mass) Jesus said: “My people, 
this cup in the vision represents the sufferings throughout 
life that are collected in this cup that you offer up to Me 
for your soul and the souls of others.  I also offered up 
all of My sufferings to My heavenly Father for all of 
mankind.  You remember the words of how I was anxious to 
drink this cup of suffering My death, but I said that My 
Father’s Will needs to be done.  Even My disciples wanted 
to drink this cup to suffer for Me and many died a martyr’s 
death.  So it is now with John as he has more than drunk 
his fill of suffering for Me in all stages of his full 
life.  That is why you see the cup tipped over because he 
has now been called home to Me, and he is suffering no 
longer.  I have called him to Me where he has found rest 
and peace for his soul.  All the saints and angels are 
singing to My glory, and for the entrance of a new soul 
coming to heaven.  Give thanks to Me that you have had a 
chance to share this gift of John’s life with you.”  
 
Wednesday, January 31, 2007: (St. John Bosco) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a syringe and 
pills can lead you down two paths.  The illegal drugs lead 



you to addictions and a large well-financed underground 
market from many countries as Columbia and Afghanistan.  
The other path is down to legal drugs which have added to 
man’s life expectancy, but the cost of these drugs has been 
abused by the drug companies.  Some people have had to use 
legal drugs because of their poor eating habits which have 
come from your adulterated food industry.  All of your 
processed and artificial foods are leading to many diseases 
as diabetes and obesity.  It is better to use natural 
foods, vitamins, and herbs for your diet, so you can 
postpone the need for further drugs.  It is unfortunate 
that your food industries and drug companies are driven 
more by financial incentives than the desire for people’s 
good health and financial well-being.  Pray for your people 
to eat healthy and take care of their bodies while they are 
still alive.”  


